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Previous research examining the influence of age of acquisition (AoA) on free recall 
yield contradictory evidence to findings in lexical tasks, e.g. naming, which 
typically show an advantage for early over late acquired items across numerous 
languages (see Johnston & Barry, 2006 for a review). In contrast, late acquired 
items are reported to be better recalled than early items in particular under mixed 
lists (Dewhurst, Hitch & Barry, 1998). This effect was attributed to the more 
‘distinctive encoding’ of low frequency, late acquired words compared to high 
frequency, early acquired words. Until most recently these phenomena were 
limited to English but evidence from Turkish (Raman, et al, under review) and 
Russian (Volkovyskaya, Raman & Baluch, in press) pose a challenge to existing 
accounts. In a 2x2x2 mixed design experiment we set out to revisit Dewhurst and 
colleagues’ work in a highly transparent orthography, Turkish, and one in which 
encoding for all words is totally regular and therefore considered as 
‘equidistinctive’. In a novel consideration, pictures of the words were also added 
as stimuli given that pictures are semantic entities and completely neutral of 
encoding. A total of 80 participants were recruited from Yeditepe University; 40 
were assigned to the picture and 40 to the word condition in which stimuli were 
presented in either a mixed or a pure list. Findings from Turkish lend some support 
to findings in English and the impact of orthographic transparency, AoA, Frequency 
and list type on episodic memory will be discussed within current theoretical 
frameworks. 
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